
 Downtown Development Authority of Augusta, Georgia
Meeting Minutes

March 12, 2020
The regularly scheduled meeting of the Downtown Development Authority of Augusta, Georgia was held on March 12, 2020 at 8:30 a.m. at the DDA Office located at 922 Ellis Street, Suite 100.  Those members in attendance were Jane Ellis, Jack Evans, James Heffner, Rick Keuroglian, Cameron Nixon, Scylance Scott, Jr. and DDA Executive Director Margaret Woodard with Commissioner Fennoy and Legal Counsel Jeb Murray not in attendance.  Guests and observers included DDA Office Manager Roxanne Walls, Antwan Rucker of Augusta Regional Collaboration, Damon Cline of The Augusta Chronicle, Jody Patton and Kevin Glass of Synovus Bank, Bennish Brown and Jennifer Bowen of Augusta Convention and Visitors Bureau, Janie Peel of Prime Commercial Properties, Camille Price of Augusta Tomorrow and Sheri Chambers of Chambers Design. 

Mr. Keuroglian called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. and welcomed everyone.
Mr. Scott presented for approval the January 9, 2020 meeting minutes. With no additions or corrections, Mr. Scott made a motion to approve the January 9, 2020 meeting minutes.  Mr. Evans seconded the motion.   All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Scott presented for approval the February 10, 2020 special called meeting minutes. With no additions or corrections, Mr. Scott made a motion to approve the special called meeting minutes from February 10, 2020. Mr. Evans seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

In the Treasurer’s Report, Mr. Nixon presented the 2019 year-end financials.  The balance sheet as of December 31, 2019 reflected the following: total checking/savings in the amount of $930,249.05 which includes SPLOST funds and restricted funds from Georgia Power; accrued liabilities reflects 3nd and 4th quarter salaries to be paid back to the city; accounts payable for accruals at 12/31/2019. The Profit & Loss Budget Performance (DDA Operating) Report reflected the following for year-to-date:  total income in the amount of $159,706.20 with a budget in the amount of $215,966.00; total expense in the amount of $199,992.09 with a budget in the amount of $239,037.00; net ordinary income in a deficit amount of $40,285.89 with a budget in a deficit amount of $23,071.00.  The biggest change in income was the special development legal consultant reimbursement which will be submitted in 2020. 

Mr. Nixon presented the February 2019 financials.  The balance sheet as of February 29, 2020 reflected the following:  total checking/savings in the amount of $934,768.20; accounts payable reflects a rent accrual not paid as of 2/29/2020; accrued liabilities reflects 3rd and 4th quarter salaries to be paid back to the city.  The Profit & Loss Budget Performance (DDA Operating) Report reflected the following for January and February:  total income in the amount of $25,776.32; total expense in the amount of $3,256.90.  There is nothing out of the ordinary for the first two months of the year.  Budget numbers are not included on the report as the budget will be presented for approval on today’s agenda under new business.   
Mr. Evans made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  Ms. Ellis seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

In the Director’s Report, Ms. Woodard gave an update on the following:
Economic Development

Georgia Cities Foundation Loan Applications

· 922 Greene Street - The Foundation has approved.
· 204 Thirteenth Street and 922 Greene Street – Loan closings to be scheduled.

· Ms. Woodard has spoken with the Foundation and we may be able to submit one more loan for approval before we are placed on “restriction” until coffers are refilled.

Sold
· Mr. Havird Usry has purchased two properties and we are working on facade grants.

Under Construction

· Site work has begun on Millhouse Station (155 units).
Ribbon Cuttings/Grand Openings

	· Freeloader Launch
	
	January 21, 2020

	· James Brown TIA Project Groundbreaking
	
	February 27,2020

	· Harrisburg Portal Sculpture
	A.L. Williams Park
	March 13, 2020 at 10:00 a.m.


Other

· Working with a developer from New York on demographics for their due diligence as they have purchased property in downtown Augusta for a living project.
· Assisting The Atticus with some retail stats.
· Working with a local developer for available sites for housing.
Depot Property
· This project has been closed out and all of the documentation has been forwarded to Interim Administrator Jarvis Sims. 
SPLOST VI Project
· The arches and shade structures are almost ready to go to the Procurement Department. 
· The arch design work had to be modified as the brick bases are too big on either side.   
· Arches will go at 8th and Reynolds and 10th and Reynolds.
· It appears we have the funds to do two shade structures as they are about $70,000.00  each.
Downtown Programs

Retail Strategy
· They are preparing for the Charlotte ICSC in late March and have scheduled a lot of meetings to represent Augusta.
· They are doing a webinar today at 2 p.m. on tech trends in commercial real estate and Ms. Woodard can provide the link for those that are interested.

Grant Projects
James Brown Blvd. Phase III 

· The Engineering Department will take the lead on this project.
When we started applying for TAP grants the city did not want to be the lead. The city would lend us someone to help in the field but now Dr. Malik would like to bring those projects back in-house.  The DDA will still be at the table and a part of the conference calls.

Georgia Power Matching Grant Program
· Georgia Power has provided an additional $50,000.00 for this program.
· There are five additional applications underway due to Mr. Cline’s 1736 article.

Asset Inventory
Ms. Woodard thanked Ms. Jane Ellis of Sherman and Hemstreet and new board member for the Office Feasibility Report 2020 that she completed for us.  
· The Office Feasibility Report 2020 is completed and will be available on our website.  It was unveiled at Augusta Tomorrow’s Connect 2020 event.
	·    45 Properties Reviewed
	

	· Leasable Office Space
	1,853,867 SF

	· Leased
	1,188,366 SF

	· Available
	   665,531 SF

	·   Vacancy Rate
	          35.90%


· 573,000 SF of additional office space has been added to inventory in the last two years.    
·  268,000 SF has been absorbed.

· Ms. Woodard met with Mr. Joe Edge of Sherman and Hemstreet and he is working on the Housing Feasibility Report.  It will be loaded on our website once completed.
Other
· We have submitted the following three projects for SPLOST 8 consideration:

5th Street Marina                               $2,922,556.00

James Brown Blvd. Phase 4             $   972,500.00

Jones Street Alley Improvements     $1,102,000.00  
· Ms. Woodard has had a great opportunity to work with Mr. Brown and Mrs. Bowen of the ACVB on the James Brown Trace and Mr. Brown will give a presentation under new business on today’s agenda.
· A meeting was held to discuss issues and impediments faced by SharedSpace and included Ms. Woodard, Mr. Nixon, Mrs. Sue Parr and Mr. Zachary Miloni.  The challenge was the parking lot that SharedSpace purchased.  While they took their building through the Design Review Committee, the parking lot did not go through this committee.  Ms. Woodard met with Mr. Sherman and he would like for everyone that comes through our office to schedule a Design Review Committee meeting as   department heads get together at the same time to look at the plan and provide comments.  Ms. Woodard told the Board that Mr. Sherman felt like if the parking lot had gone through the same process it would have been less tedious.
· Mr. Nixon and Ms. Woodard gave a presentation at Augusta Tomorrow’s Connect Downtown event.   It was well-attended and a big success. 

· We have received the lease from Rafy Bassali.

· The operating budget will be presented under new business on today’s agenda.

· Our 2019 audit is underway.

· Ms. Woodard has started looking at the cost to give our website a much-needed overhaul.   She has met with a couple of website designers and it will be pricey.  We will probably have to figure out a way to raise the funds privately.
Ms. Woodard asked for a motion to accept the Director’s Report as information.  Mr. Nixon made a motion to accept the Director’s Report as information. Mr. Scott seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Under New Business, Mr. Keuroglian turned the floor over to Mr. Bennish Brown of the Augusta Convention and Visitors Bureau (ACVB) for a James Brown Trace/Vinyl Project update.  Mr. Brown presented a handout (copies were given to the Board and guests) which consisted of locations already recognizing James Brown, sites for the vinyl project and a vinyl concept.  The vinyl project will consist of representations of James Brown’s albums on sidewalks placed at various locations between downtown Augusta and the Laney Walker neighborhood that will direct people to key points of interest in James Brown’s life in Augusta.  The vinyl part of the tour will be complimented with a printed piece and possibly a digital piece.  The vinyl will lay flat on the sidewalk and is 70 inches in diameter.  Each vinyl will be customized based on the location that it is identifying.  The expectation is to complete this project in mid-May.  This concept has been shared with the Augusta Commission and expect for the full commission to vote next week on a recommendation from the Public Safety Committee that the city takes ownership of these assets.   The ACVB would like to ask the DDA to partner for the vinyl, design and installation.  They anticipate a $20,000.00 expense to include design work and to include fabricating the actual albums.  The ACVB is committed to $10,000.00 from the “All in Augusta” campaign.  Ms. Woodard told the Board that in SPLOST 7 we dedicated $1 million for the Riverwalk, $150,000.00 for James Brown Blvd. TAP Grant match and $50,000.00 for public projects with $13,000.00 spent to-date for public projects (Springfield Park and SharedSpace sidewalk).  The funds are available for this “ask” from the ACVB.  The Board took no action on the “ask” from the ACVB but Mr. Nixon as treasurer told Ms. Woodard to cut the check.  The Board thanked Mr. Brown for his presentation.  Both Mr. Brown and Mrs. Bowen left the meeting after the presentation.
Under New Business, Mr. Keuroglian introduced Mr. Kevin Glass and Mr. Jody Patton of Synovus Bank for a Synovus Bank loan program presentation.  Mr. Glass gave a brief overview of the Community Revitalization Special Financing program. The program is to promote growth and revitalization in downtown districts and markets in which they (Synovus) serve.  It is a loan program specifically for individuals looking to purchase, build or revitalize buildings in the downtown area.  The downtown district/area would be defined by the DDA not the bank.  This program offers funding in amounts from $50,000.00 up to $1 million.  In the purchase and refinance category, the program will loan up to 90 percent of funding and in construction up to 80 percent.  Terms are 10-year with 20-year amortization.  Twenty percent of those funds need to go towards the outside façade.  Rates are fluid but are currently below four percent and increase as those dollar amounts go up.  Information regarding this program is in Board notebooks and additional copies were on-hand for guests if interested. The Board thanked Mr. Glass and Mr. Patton and both left the meeting. 
Under New Business, Mr. Keuroglian turned the floor over to Mr. Nixon to present for approval the DDA 2020 operating budget.  The income portion of the budget was presented.  Ms. Woodard will raise the retail recruitment sponsorships in the amount of $10,000.00 which go towards paying the annual Retail Strategies invoice in the amount of $15,000.00.  The special development legal consultant reimbursement in the amount of $26,691.74 is a reimbursement from the city for legal costs associated with the Depot project.  The agreement was that the city would pay for legal costs if the Depot project did not go through.  Our portion to submit for reimbursement is ready. However, we are waiting on invoices from Mr. Glaze.  
The expense section of the budget was presented which includes various operating expenses including payroll expenses for Ms. Woodard and Mrs. Walls.  Our payroll expenses are paid back to the city so DDA staff stays in the city’s employment pool.  There is no increase proposed in payroll expense for DDA staff.  Last year, DDA staff received an increase due to a component in the health insurance plan that allowed them to have better coverage. The budget reflects a deficit in the amount of almost $30,000.00.  The DDA has operated at a deficit for years as we are not funded by the city in an amount to sufficiently cover our operations which are lean.  If we want to do retail recruitment or website, we have to raise those funds.  The deficit is also being driven by a proposed expense in the amount of $16,000.00 for special development legal consultant for potential costs in which we do not have an identifiable use for yet but included in the proposed budget.  At the end of February with approximately $110,000.00 in the bank which includes GA Power restricted funds in the amount of $50,000.00 which cannot be used for operations, the balance will last maybe a year and a half or two years.  We need to continue to get in front of the city to talk about what it costs to fund this operation because we believe it is so crucial to the success of downtown and our track record speaks for itself.  Also need to continue to help support Ms. Woodard with fundraising.  Ms. Woodard told the Board that one of the reasons we have been able to stay afloat is when we do SPLOST projects there is a 10 percent admin fee for managing the project.  We have been paid SPLOST admin fees for managing James Brown Blvd., Phase 2 and the Riverwalk arches/shade structures and there is nothing else to bill to that.  Mr. Nixon made two recommendations.  One that we approve the budget as is and second the Board or a smaller group call Mr. Parrish and get some ideas he sees from other DDAs around the country/state for some alternatives/options to generate additional income.  After speaking with Mr. Parrish, the Board can then meet at a subsequent retreat or strategic planning to discuss.  Ms. Woodard will schedule the call with Mr. Parrish. 
Mr. Nixon made a motion to submit the budget for approval.  Mr. Scott seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously. 

With no further business to discuss, Mr. Scott made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Ellis seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 9:25 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Scylance Scott, Jr., Secretary
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